C 51
ADULTS, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY PANEL, 

15th December 2015

PRESENT: Councillor James  (Chair)

Councillors Burton, McAllister Pearson, Press (Substitute for Councillor Booth), Tagg (Substitute for Councillor Blagbrough), Wilkinson

33 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 10TH NOVEMBER 2015

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel held on 10th November 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 

34 KEEPING PEOPLE SAFE 

The Panel agreed to include a “themed” discussion on Keeping People Safe when it decided a Work Programme on 7th July 2015 and the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted a written report that included the complaints information from the Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate and reports from the South West Yorkshire Partnership Foundation NHS Trust (SWYPFT), Calderdale and Huddersfield Foundation NHS Trust (CHFT) and Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group (CCCG) and also included compliments along with patient and service user views.   The Francis Report made six recommendations that overview and scrutiny committees should have access to complaints data.  Sir Robert Francis, in his report on Mid Staffordshire NHS Foundation Trust said: 

“Scrutiny made no attempt to solicit the views of the public.  It had no procedure which would have encouraged members of the public to come forward with their concerns.  It made little use of other sources of information, to which it could have gained access, such as complaints data or even press reports”. 
The themes for discussion around complaints were:  

· Are complaints systems fit for purpose so that people who are dissatisfied are listened to and get a response in a reasonable time?
· How does each of the organisations make sure that it learns from complaints and makes systemic improvements as well as responding to individual concerns and what are good examples of this?
· What are the key areas of concern arising from complaints and what was being done about them?
· What action do we take in response to Ombudsman reports that have found fault?
Ms Juliette Cosgrove, Assistant Director for Quality, Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust attended the meeting and addressed the Panel. 

Ms Bronwyn Gill, Deputy Director, Corporate Development, South West Yorkshire Partnership NHS Foundation Trust (SWYPFT) attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.
Councillor A Martin, Older People's Champion, Calderdale Council attended the meeting and 
addressed the Panel. 

Members commented on the following issues:

· the reports outlined 69 days and 79 days within the Council and 40 days within SWYPFT with complaints outstanding, these were long waiting times when the general guide was 15 days, why were there such long timescales.  In response, Officers advised that, although the number of complaints had reduced year on year, it seemed to take longer to respond and when the average was brought up it was a couple of long outstanding complaints that were skewing the figures.  More background could be provided to breakdown the figures. Officers were looking at learning outcomes of complaints to see how to reduce the response times. There had been some good work reducing the number of complaints, but it was a shame there was a downward trend in response times. Officers provided assurances that there was now a generic email address for receiving complaints, as previously they were not able to monitor timescales and they were happy that over time, timescales would be reducing.  The longer timescales could be where there were safeguarding concerns which were under investigation, a complaint may be held until the end of an investigation and this could increase the timescales;
· it was disappointing that some complaints were referred to the Ombudsman, on reflection was it possible to look back to see if there was a point at which it could have been dealt with differently to stop it getting to the Ombudsman. In response, Officers advised that there had been 4 complaints over 2 years that had reached the Ombudsman and lessons were learned from where they had gone wrong, but Officers ensured all complaints were investigated fully to reduce referrals to the Ombudsman stage; 

· it was all about the culture of continuous improvement and quality, do Officers perceive the message of continuous improvement and quality was really being bought into in the organisations. In response, Officers advised that there was a culture to really do a good job and we take the culture of the organisation seriously.  There had been a long journey to get where we were and the Management team took complaints extremely seriously and wanted to improve what we do and they pick things up at every opportunity.  Following retendering, complaints were starting to diminish and people were getting a better quality of service; 

· the Adults, Health and Social Care Complaints and Compliments report highlighted a service user who had spent 14 weeks in hospital and was discharged without the family being notified and it was worrying that a hospital could discharge an elderly person after 14 weeks without notifying a relative, how can this happen? In response, Officers advised that nobody wanted anyone to stay in hospital longer than necessary and they would expect a Multi-Disciplinary Team to clear an individual medically fit and able to be discharged.  There were occasions when the process was not as robust as possible and there were a complex set of circumstances.  There was a need for more intermediate care services and a need to ensure we maintained people’s right to the right care. In response, Ms Cosgrove, CHFT also advised that this would have been a serious complaint and it would be assessed to see how it happened and why, and something would have been in place to avoid it happening again; 

· what was being done to cover over the festive holiday time.  In response, Officers advised that they were working to get people out of hospital over the holidays; 

· there were too many areas deteriorating in the waiting time for responses and a lot of instances on the downward trend were affecting the most vulnerable people. Was there data on complaints ward by ward and was it possible to look at the number of providers to focus on the number of complaints? In response, Officers advised that they were trying to resolve issues at the beginning and were trying to ensure social workers had more time to deal with people;
· the data did not reflect activity, could this be looked at for things such as the number of complaints per number of visits.  In response, Officers advised that a breakdown could be provided;

· the focus had been on the negatives, it should be acknowledged that the number of complaints had significantly gone down and there have been more compliments than complaints.  We would get more meaning out of the data if we had a comparison of like for like services in other authorities to see how we are doing.  In response, Officers advised that the National figures for complaints had been published in November and they were using them to benchmark our area and they should be in a position to share that information in the near future; 

· the statistics and numbers of complaints in the CHFT report only showed the last two quarters with 158 complaints in quarter 1 and 172 complaints in quarter 2.  An article in the Huddersfield Examiner highlighted that there were 378 complaints not resolved, what is the real situation of unresolved complaints? In response, Ms Cosgrove, CHFT advised that she did not recognise the figure of complaints not resolved.  There were 50 overdue complaints within the 1 month overdue and a number under investigation and within the timescales. Over time there has been an increasing improvement and the process around varying types of complaints was explained along with how they were dealt with and learned from.  She was satisfied that the Trust was taking complaints seriously, responding in good time and ensuring ongoing dialogue with complainants keeping them fully aware of any delay and learning from a complaint;

· the Trust paid out over £10m in each of the last 2 years in compensation and legal costs to settle complaints, in terms of complaints and the cost of each complaint what is the position and are you learning and fixing the problems. Is it getting better and does the Trust have core systems to deal with and ensure the same issues do not reoccur year on year. In response, Ms Cosgrove, CHFT advised that they were looking at what was driving the claims profile and what was driving the high cost claims; 
· it was important to ensure providers of these organisations and Trusts take on board all learning in order for us to be comfortable when things go wrong that people have redress and the organisations do the best they can. Do we know how our hospital compares to others locally on complaints? In response, Ms Cosgrove, CHFT advised that she did not have that data;

· a lot of complaints come under Councillor Martin's remit as the Older People's Champion what was her view on complaints.  Councillor Martin asked if the CHFT treated complaints from older people differently than others and was there any specific training for dealing with people with dementia.  In response, Officers advised that they try not to make different decisions, but would give older people more time and ensure they were communicated with in the way that they want to be and best suited them.  Everybody is trained in a level of dementia awareness as the Council want us to be a dementia friendly Borough.  Ms Gill, SWYPFT advised that for the majority of older people they try to make sure they involve family or carers in all discussions and they are a dementia friendly organisation.  Ms Cosgrove, CHFT advised that a lot of investigations were conducted by Matrons and they would be aware of any issues around communications or other needs and would involve the appropriate people to help the individual. 

IT WAS AGREED that Ms Juliette Cosgrove, Assistant Director for Quality, Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust, Ms Bronwyn Gill, Deputy Director, Corporate Development, South West Yorkshire Partnership NHS Foundation Trust and Councillor A Martin, Older People's Champion, Calderdale Council be thanked for attending and responding to Members questions and concerns. 
35 QUALITY AND SUSTAINABLITY IN CARE HOMES

The Director, Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report that provided an update on issues relating to the Quality and Sustainability of the Residential and Nursing Care Home market in Calderdale.  There was increasing attention locally, regionally and nationally on the state of the residential and nursing care home sector.  In October 2014, the Care Quality Commission (CQC) introduced a new inspection regime as a means to raise standards and improve quality across the sector.  Not unlike the national picture, we were seeing an increased use of the regulatory powers by the CQC.   In April 2015 the Care Act 2014  came into force which either strengthened existing duties or introduced new duties and responsibilities on Local Authorities, namely:- 

· Market shaping and commissioning of adult care and support; 

· Managing provider failure and other service disruptions.
Both locally and nationally we were seeing providers taking difficult business decisions to either exit the market completely or seeking to deregister existing provision, particularly away from dementia and nursing home provision. In July 2015 in the budget statement the Chancellor of the Exchequer announced the introduction of the national living wage, which also formed a key cornerstone to the November 2015 Comprehensive Spending Review.  

The report provided an overview of the issues and how they were impacting on the sector in Calderdale and how the Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate and its partners were responding to the challenges.
Ms Rachel Bowes, Inspection Manager, Care Quality Commission (CQC) attended the meeting and addressed the Panel. 
Ms Wilma Gilboy, Hazelroyd Nursing Home attended the meeting and 
addressed the Panel. 
Mr Carl Stevenson and Mr Ben Maredia, Summerfield Housing Nursing Home attended the meeting and addressed the Panel. 

Members commented on the following issues:

· there was a worry about the concentration on the market and the need to service the market as it must be sustainable.  What does “market shaping” mean?  In response, Officers advised that two duties came into the Care Act in 2015; the picture of the market in Calderdale is that there was an oversupply of purely residential beds and there was a need to look at how to get homes to diversify. The market was not working at the moment and the challenge was to identify how we collaborate with providers and owners;  
· Mr Stevenson advised that there was talk about the post of District Nurses that would service the nursing homes rather than be employed specifically by the home. The CQC provides help to the authority with knowledge and information, but it was important for them not to over legislate innovative processes. Inspections were more thorough, but the ratings method could be looked at; 

· there have been a lot of issues raised, but they were not just local issues and it was important to have a fair cost for care and a need for a sustainable market; 
· was it possible to do an audit of where the market is in Yorkshire and Humber to be well placed to look at best practice across the country and there was a need to look at the correlation of care and outcomes;
· similar to the Recommendation 41 and Regulation 44 visits made to Children’s homes, Members should be going into care homes to see issues and there was a responsibility to vulnerable adults. All Members should visit care homes.  In response Councillor Metcalfe advised that it was within Members power to organise visits and this could be further discussed and appropriate arrangements made; 

· it is good to see the CQC finally being more fit for purpose and this was a really positive step for driving up standards;  

· although complaints to CQC do get logged it was not always very helpful as people do not always feel listened to and the CQC need to look into these issues.  In response, Ms Bowes, CQC advised that they were on the side of people and when they are out observing, it was not a tick box exercise. When people tell the CQC something it is followed up and everything is corroborated. Complaints under the new regime are all looked at.  The Regulation 20 “duty of candour” puts a requirement on providers to acknowledge, apologise and document complaints and they can be tracked by the CQC;  

· the 2% precept needs cross party support for it to be ring-fenced only for Adult Social Care; 
· now there was a strong base of good quality providers, there was a need to look at how to sustain that and Members participation in looking at these issues was welcomed; 

· it was important to encourage a “Good” rating and how it is sustainable and everybody needs to be in the process; 
· there is a Peer Review due to be held on 19th to 22nd December and a briefing will be arranged for Members looking at “how personalised our commissioning is”.

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Adults, Health and Social Care attended the meeting and advised that Members do visit Care Homes and reminded Scrutiny Members of Healthwatch and their responsibility and duty to visit care homes.  A new contract for Healthwatch was awarded at the Cabinet meeting held on 14th December 2015, to Kirklees Healthwatch and it was important to have a discussion with them on these key issues. As Cabinet Member with responsibility for Adults, Health and Social Care I get regular briefings and updates from the Director and Heads of Service in Adults, Health and Social Care and I keep a close eye on the issues raised. 

IT WAS AGREED that: 

(a) it be recommended to Cabinet that Cabinet establish a system of Councillor visits to care establishments for adults, along similar lines to visits to children’s residential homes; and 

(b) Ms Rachel Bowes, Inspection Manager, Care Quality Commission, Ms Wilma Gilboy, Hazelroyd Nursing Home, Mr Carl Stevenson and Mr Ben Maredia, Summerfield Housing Nursing Home be thanked for attending and responding to Members questions and concerns. 
(Councillor Pearson declared an interest in the above item as the organisation he works for has small contracts with some Calderdale Care Homes.) 

36 SURGE AND ESCALATION 


The Head of Service Improvement, Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group (CCCG) submitted a written report outlining the Surge and Escalation plan which described the agreed local processes for ensuring a co-ordinated and planned response to circumstances where pressure in one or more parts of the system was impacting on the system’s ability to ensure services were safe and of high quality.  This plan had been developed through the Calderdale and Greater Huddersfield System Reliance Group (SRG), through its partnership of health, social and third sector providers.  It was a critical document to support the system through periods of pressure throughout the year, but particularly through winter.  

Using national good practice last year’s Plan had been refreshed and developed a Command and Control structure linked to organisational triggers and escalation/REAP (Resources Escalation Action Plan) levels.  The approach was supported by Emergency Planning leads within local Councils.  The SRG would hold organisations to account for delivery of the commitments made in the Plan oversee learning and agree ways in which the Plan could be continuously strengthened in order to make the system as resilient as possible.  The document would be formally signed off at the Urgent Care Board and SRG meetings in December, but it was already in use locally. 

The Plan was complemented by the system’s Winter Plan which documents the response to particular issues faced in winter, and national expectations like for example the Cold Weather Plan and Flu Plan.  The Winter Plan sets out how the SRG had allocated resilience funding to support the system through winter.  However, the actions documented in the plan were already being delivered locally. The Surge and Escalation Resilience Response Plan 2015/16 was appended to the report and the report identified scenarios in acute care, community health services, social care, ambulance services, West Yorkshire Urgent Care and primary care that courses of action outside those normally available to individual organisations.  
Ms Debbie Graham, Head of Service Improvement, Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group (CCCG) attended the meeting and provided a presentation highlighting the System Resilience, System Resilience Group Partnership, Resilience Planning, Surge and Escalation Resilience Plan Objectives, Investment, SRG Funding, and Current System Performance. 

Ms Helen Barker, Calderdale and Huddersfield Foundation Trust (CHFT) attended the meeting and addressed the Panel. 

Members commented on the following issues:

· what are the trigger points?  In response Ms Graham advised that triggers were set out for each organisation in the Plan. Each organisations Business Continuity Plan deals with the peaks and troughs of daily life and if organisations feel they have reached a trigger point they make a call and initiate a silver command trigger;   
· is there an early warning system?  In response, Ms Barker advised that issues are looked at every 2 hours within the CHFT to check the position and whether there were any triggers; 
· were there any alerts in the system recently that instigated a silver command trigger.  In response, Ms Graham advised that there had been none recently and there were significant plans in place to support the system over the Christmas holiday; 

· there have been previous discussions around delayed discharge of 15 to 17 days and the peer group measured against was 6 to 7 days, has this been significantly reduced?  In response, Ms Barker advised that this had been looked at recently and the number of patients affected was lower, so there were less people, but it was still 15 to 17 days in some very complex cases;

· Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Adults, Health and Social Care asked if there was a joint risk plan for any possible pandemic or flu outbreak. In response, Ms Barker advised that all organisations had a Business Continuity Plan and as part of the resilience had shared risk monitoring.  Take up of flu injections were lower this year and this could cause more risk. 

IT WAS AGREED that Ms Debbie Graham, Head of Service Improvement, Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group and Ms Helen Barker, Calderdale and Huddersfield Foundation Trust be thanked for attending and responding to Members questions and concerns. 
37 WORK PLAN

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration.
Members requested that the Panel be mindful of not overloading Members, so that they were unable to scrutinise effectively and to recognise the scale of tasks required through the Calderdale and Kirklees Joint Health Scrutiny Committee. 

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Programme 2015/16 be approved subject to formally confirming the following for the Calderdale and Kirklees Joint Health Scrutiny Committee (CKJHSC):
· Calderdale membership of the CKJHSC was Councillors Blagbrough, Burton, James and Wilkinson, with Councillor James leading for Calderdale; 

· Kirklees had not nominated to the CKJHSC on a politically proportionate basis;

· all powers be delegated to the CKJHSC, including the power of referral to the Secretary of State; and 

· the hospital reconfiguration was a matter of substantial variation. 
